



2450 Del Paso Road, Suite 105 Sacramento, CA 95834 (916) 575-7170, (916) 575-7292 Fax www.optometry.ca.gov

To: Board Members Date: April 20, 2018

From: Jessica Sieferman Telephone: (916) 575-7184

Executive Officer

Subject: Agenda Item 12 - Update, Discussion and Possible Action Regarding Proposed

Amendments to Board Member Handbook

Background

During the January meeting (<u>Agenda Item 10</u>), the Board discussed amending the Board Member handbook to addressed concerns related to per diem calculation for meetings and board-related activities and to simplify the per diem process.

After discussion, the Board directed staff to amend the <u>2016 Board Member Handbook</u> to reflect the following objectives:

- \$100 per diem for Board meeting attendance and \$100 per diem for meeting preparation.
- Adding a policy that committee meetings will be held quarterly on the same day, and then allowing \$100 per diem for Committee meeting attendance and \$100 per diem for meeting preparation. The Board also wanted to grant the President discretion to approve additional per diems if committee meetings are necessary (e.g., Practice and Education meetings to approve CE courses).
- Leaving President's discretion for granting per diems on special projects.
- Deleting time sheet requirement.

In addition, a request was made after the January meeting to update the protocol for reporting absences. Currently, the protocol states the following:

Board Member Attendance at Board Meetings (Board Policy)

Board Members shall attend each Board Meeting. If a member is unable to attend a meeting, it is the responsibility of the Board Member to contact the President and the Executive Officer with his or her request for an excused absence.

However, there is no legal requirement to "request for an excused absence." After a preliminary review, staff was unable to identify when an absence was ever deemed "unexcused." In addition, when reporting absences to the legislature (e.g., <u>2016 Sunset Report</u>), the Board only reports whether the member attended.

Thus, the section could be amended to the following:

Board Member Attendance at Board Meetings (Board Policy)

Board Members shall attend each Board Meeting. If a member is unable to attend a meeting, it is the responsibility of the Board Member to contact the President and the Executive Officer <u>prior to the Board Meeting</u>. with his or her request for an excused absence.

Minutes would reflect absences rather than "excused" or "unexcused."

Requested Action

After discussing the information provided, please vote whether to approve the proposed amendments to the Board Member Handbook (Attachment 1).

State of California Business, Consumer Services, and Housing Agency Department of Consumer Affairs



Board Member Handbook



California State Board of Optometry 2450 Del Paso Road, Suite 105 Sacramento, CA 95834 www.optometry.ca.gov

2016 2018 Edition

Table of Contents

1.	INTRODUCTION	3
	Overview	2
	MISSION STATEMENT	
	VISION STATEMENT	
	VALUES STATEMENT	
	BOARD RESPONSIBILITIES	_
	DEFINITIONS	
	LICENSES AND CERTIFICATION ISSUED BY THE BOARD	
	GENERAL RULES OF CONDUCT	
	BOARD MEETING PROCEDURES	
	OPEN MEETINGS	
	CLOSED SESSION	
	SPECIAL MEETINGS	
	EMERGENCY MEETINGS	
	MAKING A MOTION AT MEETINGS	
	MEETING FREQUENCY	
	BOARD MEMBER ATTENDANCE AT BOARD MEETINGS	13 12
	QUORUM	
	AGENDA ITEMS	
	NOTICE OF MEETING	
	NOTICE OF MEETING. NOTICE OF MEETINGS TO BE POSTED ON THE INTERNET	
	RECORD OF MEETINGS	
	TAPE RECORDING.	
	MEETING BY TELECONFERENCE	
	USE OF ELECTRONIC DEVICES DURING MEETINGS	
	TRAVEL & SALARY POLICIES & PROCEDURES	
	TRAVEL APPROVAL	
	TRAVEL ARRANGEMENTS	
	Out-of-State Travel	
	TRAVEL CLAIMS	
	SALARY PER DIEM	17
4.	SELECTION OF OFFICERS AND COMMITTEES	20
	OFFICERS OF THE BOARD	20
	ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF BOARD OFFICERS	
	PRESIDENT	
	VICE PRESIDENT.	
	SECRETARY	
	ELECTION OF OFFICERS.	
	OFFICER VACANCIES	
	COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS.	
	ATTENDANCE OF COMMITTEE MEETINGS	
5.	BOARD ADMINISTRATION AND STAFF	24
	BOARD ADMINISTRATION	24
	BOARD STAFF	
	APPOINTMENT OF EXECUTIVE OFFICER	
	EXECUTIVE OFFICER EVALUATION	
	LEGAL COUNSEL	
	STRATEGIC PLANNING	

BOARD BUDGET	25
Press Releases	
LEGISLATION	
6. OTHER POLICIES AND PROCEDURES	27
BOARD MEMBER ORIENTATION AND TRAINING	27
BOARD MEMBER DISCIPLINARY ACTIONS	
REMOVAL OF BOARD MEMBERS	28
RESIGNATION OF BOARD MEMBERS	28
CONFLICT OF INTEREST	28
CONTACT WITH CANDIDATES, APPLICANTS AND LICENSEES	28
COMMUNICATION WITH OTHER ORGANIZATIONS AND INDIVIDUALS	28
GIFTS FROM CANDIDATES	
REQUEST FOR RECORDS ACCESS	
Ex Parte Communications	29
7. COMPLAINT AND DISCIPLINARY PROCESS	30
DECIDING TO ADOPT OR REJECT A PROPOSED DECISION	31
REVIEWING THE RECORD AND PREPARING TO DISCUSS AND RENDER A DECISION AFTER RE	
8. CALIFORNIA'S LEGISLATIVE PROCESS	34
Positions on Legislation	35
9. REGULATIONS	37
J: I\LUULA:IOITU	······ J /

1. Introduction

Overview

The <u>California State Board of Optometry</u> (hereafter Board) was created by the California Legislature in 1913 under the Department of Professional and Vocational Standards to safeguard the public's health, safety, and welfare. In 1923, the Board promulgated the first rules for the practice of optometry and the State Legislature first required all applicants for licensure to be graduates of an accredited school or colleges of optometry. The Board is responsible for accrediting these schools. To assure competent and ethical practitioners and protect the public from harm, no person may engage in the practice of optometry in California unless he or she possesses a valid and unrevoked license from the Board.

The Board is one of the boards, bureaus, commissions, and committees within the <u>Department of Consumer Affairs</u> (DCA), part of the <u>Business, Consumer Services and Housing Agency</u> under the aegis of the <u>Governor</u>. DCA is responsible for consumer protection and representation through the regulation of licensed professions and the provision of consumer services. While the DCA provides administrative oversight and support services, the Board has policy autonomy and sets its own policies, procedures, and initiates its own regulations.

Protection of the public shall be the highest priority for the Board in exercising its licensing, regulatory and disciplinary functions. Whenever the protection of the public is inconsistent with other interests sought to be promoted, the protection of the public shall be paramount (Business and Professions Code (BPC) § 3010.1).

The Board consists of 11 members, five of whom shall be public members and one of the nonpublic members shall be an individual registered as a dispensing optician. The registered dispensing optician member shall be registered pursuant to Chapter 5.5. (commencing with Section 2550) and in good standing with the Board. The remaining five members are California licensed optometrists actually engaged in the practice of optometry at the time of appointment or faculty members of a school or college of optometry. No more than two faculty members may be on the Board at any one time and they may not serve as public members. No person except the registered dispensing optician member, including the public members, shall be eligible to membership in the board who is a stockholder in or owner of or a member of the board of trustees of any school of optometry or who shall be financially interested, directly or indirectly, in any concern manufacturing or dealing in optical supplies at wholesale. The public members shall not be licensees or registrants of the Board or of any other Healing Arts Board (BPC § 3011).

The Governor appoints three public members and the six professional members. The <u>Senate Rules Committee</u> and the <u>Speaker of the Assembly</u> each appoint one public member. Board Members may serve up to two, four-year terms (BPC § 3013). Board Members are paid \$100 for each day actually spent in the discharge of official duties and are reimbursed travel expenses.

In January 2016, the legislature established a dispensing optician committee under the Board to advise and make recommendations to the Board regarding the regulation of dispensing opticians pursuant to Chapter 5.5 (commencing with Section 2550). The committee shall consist of five members, two of whom shall be registered dispensing opticians, two of whom shall be

public members, and one of whom shall be a member of the board. Initial appointments to the committee shall be made by the board. The board shall stagger the terms of the initial members appointed. The filling of vacancies on the committee shall be made by the board upon recommendations by the committee.

After the initial appointments by the board pursuant to subdivision (a), the Governor shall appoint the registered dispensing optician members and the public members. The committee shall submit a recommendation to the board regarding which board member should be appointed to serve on the committee, and the board shall appoint the member to serve. Committee members shall serve a term of four years except for the initial staggered terms. A member may be reappointed, but no person shall serve as a member of the committee for more than two consecutive terms.

The purpose of this handbook is to provide guidance to Board and Committee Members regarding general processes and procedures involved with their position on the Board and/or Committee. It also serves as a useful source of information for new Board Members as part of the induction process. Board Members are typically asked to create and review policy and administrative changes, make disciplinary decisions, and attend regular and special meetings. This handbook is additive to the Bagley-Keene Open Meeting Act and the Administrative Procedure Act which provide public meeting laws.

Mission Statement

To protect the health and safety of California consumers through licensing, education and regulation of the practice of Optometry and Opticianry.

Vision Statement

To ensure excellent optometric care for every Californian.

Values Statement

Consumer protection – We make effective and informed decisions in the best interest and for the safety of Californians.

Integrity – We are committed to honesty, ethical conduct, and responsibility.

Transparency – We hold ourselves accountable to the people of California. We operate openly so that stakeholders can trust that we are fair and honest.

Professionalism – We ensure qualified, proficient, and skilled staff provide excellent service to the State of California.

Excellence – We have a passion for quality and strive for continuous improvement of our programs, services, and processes through employee empowerment and professional development.

Board Responsibilities

With approximately 8,800 licensed optometrists, the largest population of optometrists in the United States, 3,000 branch office licenses, statements of licensure, and fictitious name permits, 24,000 practice certifications, and 4,200 registered dispensing opticians, contact lens dispensers, spectacle lens dispensers, and non-resident contact lens sellers, the Board is charged with the following duties and responsibilities:

- Accrediting the schools and colleges providing optometric education.
- Establishing educational requirements for admission to the examination for a license to practice optometry in California.
- Establishing examination requirements to ensure the competence of individuals licensed to practice optometry in California and administering the examination.
- Setting and enforcing standards for continued competency of existing licensees.
- Establishing educational and examination requirements for licensed optometrists seeking certification to use and prescribe authorized pharmaceutical agents.
- Issuing certifications to diagnose and treat glaucoma for patients over the age of 18.
- Licensing branch offices and issuing fictitious name permits.

- Effective January 1, 2007, the Board no longer registers Optometric Corporations. However, the Board has maintained the authority to regulate those in existence.
- Promulgating regulations governing:
 - o Procedures of the Board
 - o Admission of applicants for examination for licensure as optometrists
 - Minimum standards governing the optometric services offered or performed, the equipment, or the sanitary conditions
- Registering dispensing opticians, contact lens and spectacle lens dispensers, and nonresident contact lens sellers
- Investigating allegations of substance and patient abuse, unprofessional conduct, incompetence, fraudulent action, or unlawful activity.
- Instituting disciplinary action for violations of laws and regulations governing the practice
 of optometry and dispensing optician when warranted.

This procedures manual is provided to Board Members as a ready reference of important laws, regulations, DCA policies, and Board policies in order to guide the actions of the Board Members and ensure Board effectiveness and efficiency.

Definitions

Term	Acronym	Definition
Administrative Law Judge	ALJ	A judge from the Office of Administrative Hearings (OAH) who presides over license denial and discipline cases (the trier of fact) and makes a Proposed Decision to the Board that includes findings of fact, conclusions of law, and a recommended level of discipline.
Administrative Procedure Act	APA	The law that sets out the procedure for license denial and license discipline, to meet constitutional requirements for due process of law.
Bagley-Keene Open Meeting Act	-	Provisions of the public meetings law governing state agencies
Business and Professions Code	BPC	California Law related to business and professions. The majority of DCA entities fall under this code.
Department of Consumer Affairs	DCA	The DCA protects and serves California consumers while ensuring a competent and fair marketplace. The DCA issues licenses in more than 100 business and 200 professional categories, including doctors, dentists, contractors, cosmetologists and automotive repair facilities. The DCA includes 41 regulatory entities (25

boards, nine bureaus, four committees, two programs,

and one commission). These entities establish minimum
qualifications and levels of competency for licensure.
They also license, register, or certify practitioners,
investigate complaints and discipline violators. The
committees, commission and boards are
semiautonomous bodies whose members are appointed
by the Governor and the Legislature. DCA provides them
administrative support. DCA's operations are funded
exclusively by license fees.

Executive Officer

EO

An individual who serves at the pleasure of, and receives direction from the Board in the areas of program administration, strategic planning, and coordination of meetings. He or she is responsible for the day to day operations of the Board

Office of Administrative Hearings

OAH

The state agency that provides neutral (unaffiliated with either party) judges to preside over administrative cases.

Office of Administrative Law

OAL

The state agency that reviews regulation changes for compliance with the process and standards set out in law and either approves or disapproves those regulation changes.

Regulation

A standard that implements, interprets, or makes specific a statute enacted by the legislature. It is enforceable the same way as a statute.

State Administrative Manual

SAM

A reference source for statewide policies, procedures, requirements and information developed and issued by authoring agencies. In order to provide a uniform approach to statewide management policy, the contents have the approval of and are published by the authority of the Department of Finance Director and the Department of General Services Director.

Statute

A law passed by the legislature.

Stipulation

STIP

The matter in which a disciplinary or licensing case is settled by negotiated agreement prior to a hearing. The Board's <u>Uniform Standards Related to Substance Abuse and Disciplinary Guidelines</u> are used to guide these negotiated settlements.

Licenses and Certification Issued by the Board

The following chart provides an overview of the various licenses, certifications, and registrations issued by the Board.

TYPE	DESCRIPTION	Authority
Optometric License (OPT)	Required to practice optometry in California.	BPC § 3040, BPC § 3041
Statement of Licensure (SOL)	Required for each practice location other than the licensee's principal place of practice and other than any Branch Office License Location.	BPC § 3070 CCR § 1506(d).
Branch Office License (BOL)	Required for each location for the practice of optometry and owned by a licensee that is in addition to the licensee's principal place of practice location.	BPC § 3077
Fictitious Name Permit (FNP)	Required if a fictitious name is used in conjunction with the practice of optometry.	BPC § 3078, CCR § 1518
Diagnostic Pharmaceutical Agents (DPA)	Certified to use diagnostic pharmaceutical agents for examination purposes only. Not certified to treat diseases of the eye or its appendages.	BPC § 3041.2, CCR §1561
Therapeutic Pharmaceutical Agents (TPA) Certification	Certified to use therapeutic pharmaceutical agents to treat certain conditions of the human eye or any of its appendages. May also perform certain procedures on the eye as listed in California Business and Professions Code Section 3041.	BPC § 3041.3, CCR § 1568
	TPA is the minimum certification required in order to obtain licensure in California.	
Lacrimal Irrigation and Dilation Certification	TPA certified with additional certification to perform lacrimal irrigation and dilation procedures for patients over the age of 12 years.	BPC § 3041(e)(6), BPC § 3041.3
Glaucoma Certification	TPA certified with additional certification to diagnose and treat primary open angle glaucoma in patients over the age of 18 years.	BPC § 3041(f)(5), CCR § 1571
Registered Dispensing Optician (RDO)	Registered Dispensing Opticians can fill prescriptions for glasses or contacts.	BPC § 2550-2559
Contact Lens Dispenser (CLD)	A person registered as a contact lens dispenser took and passed the Nation Contact Lens Examiners - Contact Lens Exam, and works for a business that is registered as a dispensing optician filling contact lens prescriptions.	BPC § 2560-2564.6
A person registered as a contact lens dispenser took and passed the American Board of Opticianry - Spectacle Exam exams, and works for a business that is registered as a dispensing optician.		BPC § 2559.1-2559.6

Non-Resident Contact Lens Seller (NCLS)	The NCLS certificate authorizes a business located outside of California to ship, mail, or deliver in any manner, replacement contact lenses at retail, pursuant to a valid prescription, to a patient at a California address.	BPC § 2546-2546.10
	patient at a California address	

General Rules of Conduct

The following rules of conduct detail expectations of Board Members. The Board is comprised of both public and professional members with the intention that, together, the Board can collectively protect the public and regulate the Optometry profession.

- Board Members' actions shall serve to uphold the principle that the Board's primary mission is to protect the public.
- Board Members shall recognize the equal role and responsibilities of all Board Members.
- Board Members shall adequately prepare for Board responsibilities.
- Board Members shall not speak or act for the Board without proper authorization.
- Board Members shall maintain the confidentiality of non-public documents and information.
- Board Members shall act fairly, be nonpartisan, impartial and unbiased in their role of protecting the public.
- Board Members shall treat all applicants and licensees in a fair and impartial manner.
- Board Members shall not use their positions on the Board for personal, familial or financial gain.

Additional Resources:

- 1. California State Board of Optometry: http://www.optometry.ca.gov/
- 2. Department of Consumer Affairs: http://www.dca.ca.gov/
- 3. Business, Consumer Services and Housing Agency: http://www.bcsh.ca.gov/
- 4. Office of Governor Edmund G. Brown, Jr.: http://gov.ca.gov/home.php
- 5. California State Assembly: http://assembly.ca.gov/
- 6. Legislation and Statutes (Business and Professions, Government, Health and Safety, etc.): http://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displaySection.xhtml
- 7. Senate Rules Committee: http://srul.senate.ca.gov/
- 8. Assembly Rules Committee: http://arul.assembly.ca.gov/
- 9. Speaker of the Assembly: http://asmdc.org/speaker/
- 10. California State Board Members: http://www.optometry.ca.gov/about-us/board-memb.shtml
- 11. Administrative Law Judge: http://www.dgs.ca.gov/oah/GeneralJurisdiction/ALJbio.aspx
- 12. Office of Administrative Hearings: http://www.dgs.ca.gov/oah/Home.aspx
- 13. Administrative Procedure Act: http://www.oal.ca.gov/Administrative Procedure Act.htm
- 14. Department of General Services: http://www.dgs.ca.gov/dgs/Home.aspx

2. Board Meeting Procedures

All Boards, Bureaus and Programs under the Department of Consumer Affairs, including the Board must meet in accordance with the provisions set forth by the <u>Bagley-Keene Open Meeting Act.</u> The Board will use Robert's Rules of Order, to the extent that it does not conflict with state law (e.g., Bagley-Keene Open Meeting Act), as a guide when conducting the meetings.

Open Meetings

The Bagley-Keene Act of 1967, officially known as the Bagley-Keene Open Meeting Act, implements a provision of the <u>California Constitution</u> which declares that "the meetings of public bodies and the writings of public officials and agencies shall be open to public scrutiny", and explicitly mandates open meetings for <u>California</u> State agencies, Boards, and commissions. The act facilitates accountability and transparency of government activities and protects the rights of citizens to participate in State government deliberations. This is similar to California's Brown Act of 1963, which provides open meeting provisions for county and local government agencies. The Bagley-Keene Act requires that the Board is to provide adequate notice of meetings to be held to the public as well as provide an opportunity for public comment. The meeting is to be conducted in an open session, except where closed session is specifically noted.

Closed Session

(GC § 11126 et seq.)

The Bagley-Keene Act of 1967 also contains specific exceptions from the open meeting requirements where government has a demonstrated need for confidentiality.

Should a Closed Session be authorized by law, the Board must disclose in the open meeting a general statement about the closed session items (i.e. by mentioning it on the agenda). Additionally, all closed sessions must take place at a regularly scheduled or special meeting.

All matters discussed in Closed Sessions must remain confidential.

All Closed Sessions must be held during a regular or Special Meeting (§ 11128). A staff person shall be designated to attend the closed session and record the votes taken and matters discussed.

Closed Sessions may take place in the following instances:

- Personnel matters (i.e. appointments, employment, performance evaluations, etc.) of the Executive Officer.
- Administrative disciplinary and licensing proceedings.
- Examination matters, such as when the Board administers or approves an exam.
- Pending litigation.
- Confidential audit reports.

- Protection of privacy when matters discussed would be an invasion of privacy if conducted in open session.
- Response to a threat of criminal or terrorist activity against personnel, property, buildings, facilities, or equipment.

All information discussed in the closed session is confidential and must not be disclosed to outside parties.

Special Meetings

(GC § 11125 et seq.)

A Special Meeting may be held where compliance with a 10-day meeting notice would impose a hardship or when an immediate action would be required to protect the public interest.

Notice for a Special Meeting must be posted on the Internet at least 48 hours prior to the meeting. Upon commencement, the Board must state the specific facts that necessitate special meeting as a finding. This finding must be adopted by a two-thirds vote; failure to adopt the finding terminates the meeting.

The purpose and instructions for Special Meetings are detailed in GC § 11125.4. The notice needs to specify the time, place and purpose of the Special Meeting.

Emergency Meetings

(GC § 11125.5)

An Emergency Meeting may be held for an emergency situation involving matters upon which prompt action is necessary due to the disruption or threatened disruption of public facilities. An emergency situation is where work stoppage, crippling disaster, or other activity severely impairs the public health or safety. A determination of an emergency situation must be made by a majority of the board members.

Media outlets on the board's interested parties list must be given at least one hour's notice of the emergency meeting by telephone, if telephone services are functioning. The minutes of a meeting called pursuant to this section, a list of persons who the president or designee notified or attempted to notify, a copy of the roll call vote, and any action taken at the meeting shall be posted for a minimum of 10 days in a public place, and also made available on the Internet for a minimum of 10 days, as soon after the meeting as possible.

Committee Meeting Requirements

Committee Meetings consist of less than a quorum of the members of the full Board. Subcommittee and Task Force Meetings are variations of Committee Meetings.

Board Meetings have historically been required to be noticed and open to the public, except where a Closed Session is authorized. Committee and Subcommittee Meetings, where less than a quorum of the Board is present, are also required to be noticed and open to the public. The only exception is for a committee that consists of fewer than three persons and does not

exercise any authority of a state body delegated to it by that state body. (Note: It is the number of persons on the committee [not the number of Board Members] that is determinative.)

Where a committee of fewer than three persons is to meet, and the meeting is not noticed, other members of the Board should not attend the meeting, as such attendance would clearly be perceived as a Bagley-Keene Open Meeting Act violation. Board staff is not precluded from attending such a meeting.

The law allows attendance by a majority of members at an open and noticed meeting of a standing committee of the Board provided the members of the Board who are not members of the committee attend only as observers. (GC §11122.5(c)(6)) The Office of the Attorney General has addressed in a formal opinion a provision in the Brown Act relating to the attendance of "observers" at a Committee Meeting. The Attorney General concluded that "[m]embers of the legislative body of a local public agency may not ask questions or make statements while attending a meeting of a standing committee of the legislative body as observers." The opinion further concluded that such members of the legislative body may not sit in special chairs on the dais with the committee. (81 Ops.Cal.Atty.Gen. 156)

Thus, under the provisions of GC §11122.5 (c)(6), and the opinion of the California Attorney General, if a majority of members of the full Board are present at a Committee Meeting, members who are not members of the committee that is meeting may attend that meeting only as observers. The Board Members who are not Committee Members may not sit on the dais with the committee, and may not participate in the meeting by making statements or asking questions.

If a Board schedules its Committee Meetings seriatim, and other Board Members are typically present to ultimately be available for their own Committee Meeting, the notice of the Committee Meeting should contain a statement to the effect that "Members of the board who are not members of this committee may be attending the meeting only as observers."

Subcommittees may be appointed to study and report back to a committee or the board on a particular issue or issues. If the subcommittee consists of three or more persons, the same provisions apply to its meetings as apply to meetings of committees.

Board chairpersons may occasionally appoint a task force to study and report on a particular issue. One or two board members typically serve as task force members, along with a number of other non-board members. When this is the case, the same Open Meeting Act rules that apply to committee meetings apply to task force meetings. Such a formally appointed task force falls under the definition of "state body in <u>Section 11121(c)</u>."

Making a Motion at Meetings

When a decision or action is to be considered, a Board Member should make a motion to propose a decision or course of action.

Upon making a motion, Board Members must speak slowly and clearly as the motion is being voice and/or video recorded. Members who opt to second a motion must remember to repeat the motion in question. Additionally, it is important to remember that once a motion has been made and seconded, it is inappropriate to make a second motion until the initial one has been resolved.

The basic process of a motion is as follows:

- An agenda item has been thoroughly discussed and reviewed.
- The Board President opens a forum for a Member to make a motion to adopt or reject the discussed item.
- A Member makes a motion before the Board.
- Another Member seconds this motion.
- The Board President solicits additional comment from the Board and then the public.
- The Board President puts forth the motion to a vote.
- The vote of each Board Member shall be recorded via roll call vote.
- Upon completion of the voting, the President will announce the result of the vote (e.g.
 "the ayes have it and the motion is adopted" or "the no's have it and the motion fails").

Meeting Frequency

(BPC § 3017)

The Board shall hold regular meetings every calendar quarter. Notice of each meeting and the time and place thereof shall be given to each member in the manner provided by the <u>Bagley-</u>Keene Open Meeting Act.

Board Member Attendance at Board Meetings

(Board Policy)

Board Members shall attend each Board Meeting. If a member is unable to attend a meeting, it is the responsibility of the Board Member to contact the President and the Executive Officer prior to the Board Meeting, with his or her request for an excused absence.

Quorum

(BPC § 3010.1)

Six Board Members constitute a quorum of the Board for the transaction of business. Either having members in attendance or by teleconference, with proper notice, can meet the requirement for a quorum. The concurrence of a majority of those members of the Board present and voting at a meeting duly held at which a quorum is present shall be necessary to constitute an act or decision of the Board.

Agenda Items

(Board Policy and GC § 11125 et seq.)

Agenda items are to align with the Board's mandate to protect the health and safety of California consumers. Any Board Member may submit items for a Board Meeting agenda to the Board President with a copy to the Executive Officer 30 days prior to the meeting, where possible. Members may also recommend agenda items during the meeting under Suggestions for Future Agenda Items. A motion and vote may be taken but is not necessary. The Board President will confer with the Executive Officer and Legal Counsel regarding the future agenda items. It will be a standing item to review the status of future agenda items that have been recommended by Board Members that may not have made the current Board Meeting agenda. An item may be placed on the Board's agenda by the President, the Executive Officer, or by a vote of a majority of the members of the Board

Staff maintains a list of items to research and bring back to a future Board Meeting. Staff may recommend the issue be referred to a Committee first to be vetted. Prior to items being placed on the agenda, staff conducts research to determine if an item is appropriate for Board discussion. This research starts with identifying how the item meets our mandate to protect the health and safety of California consumers. In addition, staff researches potential benefits to the State, identifies the current professional trends and what other states are doing. For items requiring legislative and/or regulatory changes, staff identifies potential concerns by anticipating who would be in support of or in opposition to the bill/rulemaking.

No item shall be added to the agenda subsequent to the provision of the meeting notice. However, an agenda item may be amended and then posted on the Internet at least 10 calendar days prior to the meeting.

If the agenda contains matters that are appropriate for closed session, the agenda shall cite the particular statutory section and subdivision authorizing the closed session.

Items not included on the agenda may not be discussed.

Notice of Meeting

(GC § 11120 et seg.)

Regularly scheduled quarterly meeting generally occur throughout the year and address the usual business of the Board. There are no restrictions on the purposes for which a regularly scheduled meeting may be held.

Per the Bagley-Keene Open Meeting Act, the Board is required to give at least ten (10) calendar days for written notice of each Board Meeting to be held.

The meeting notice must include the agenda with a brief description of the item. No changes can be made to the agenda unless the notice is amended accordingly. If this occurs, it must be posted for ten (10) calendar days prior to the meeting.

Notice of Meetings to be posted on the Internet

(GC § 11125 et seq.)

Notice shall be given and also made available on the Internet at least ten (10) calendar days in advance of the meeting and shall include the name, address, and telephone number of any person who can provide information prior to the meeting. However, it need not include a list of witnesses expected to appear at the meeting.

Written notices shall include the address of the Internet site where notices required by this article are available.

Record of Meetings

(Board Policy)

Board action, public comment, and any presenters are recorded by Action Minutes unless the meeting is not audio recorded or webcast. If no recording is available, detailed summary minutes will be recorded. The minutes shall be prepared by Board staff and submitted for review by Board Members before the next Board Meeting. Board Minutes shall be approved at the next scheduled meeting of the Board. When approved, the minutes shall serve as the official record of the meeting.

Tape Recording

(Board Policy)

The meetings may be tape-recorded if determined necessary for staff purposes. Tape recordings will be maintained with the meeting minutes and kept according to the Board's retention schedule.

Meeting by Teleconference

(GC § 11123 et seq.)

Board Meetings held by a teleconference must comply with requirements applicable to all meetings.

The portion of the meeting that is open session must be made audible to the public present at the location specified in the meeting notice. Each teleconference meeting location must be identified in the meeting agenda. The authorized location must be open to the public and ADA accessible. Additionally, each Board Member participating via teleconference must post appropriate signage for the public and ensure public materials are available to the public, either printed or electronic.

Board Policy does not allow Board Members to participate in petition hearings via teleconference. Thus, Board Members would not be able to participate in the petition deliberations and voting during closed session. However, after petition proceedings are final, the Board Member should be contacted to participate in all other closed session deliberations.

Unless it is during a petition hearing, if a Board Member is participating via teleconference, and the call is disconnected, an effort should be made to reconnect the call.

All votes taken during a teleconference meeting shall be by roll call.

Use of Electronic Devices During Meetings

Use of electronic devices, including laptops, during the meetings is solely limited to Board Meeting purposes.

Additional Resources:

- 1. Bagley-Keene Open Meeting Act: http://ag.ca.gov/publications/bagleykeene2004 ada.pdf
- 2. Office of Administrative Law: http://www.oal.ca.gov/
- State Board of Optometry Regulations (Title 16, Division 15)
 Registered Dispensing Opticians Regulations (Title 16, Division 13.5)
 https://govt.westlaw.com/calregs/Index?transitionType=Default&contextData=(sc.Default)

3. Travel & Salary Policies & Procedures

Travel Approval

(DCA Memorandum 96-01)

Board Members shall have Board President approval for travel except for regularly scheduled Board and Committee Meetings to which the Board Member is assigned.

Travel Arrangements

(Board Policy)

Board staff will make travel arrangements for each Board Member as required.

Out-of-State Travel

(State Administrative Manual § 700 et seq.)

For out-of-state travel, Board Members will be reimbursed for actual lodging expenses, supported by vouchers, and will be reimbursed for meal and supplemental expenses. Out-of-state travel for all persons representing the State of California is controlled and must be approved by the Governor's Office.

Travel Claims

(State Administrative Manual § 700 et seq. and DCA Travel Guidelines)

Rules governing reimbursement of travel expenses for Board Members are the same as for management-level state staff. All expenses shall be claimed on the appropriate travel expense claim forms. Board Members will be provided with completed travel claim forms submitted on their behalf. The Executive Officer's Assistant maintains these forms and completes them as needed. It is advisable for Board Members to submit their travel expense forms immediately after returning from a trip and not later than two weeks following the trip.

In order for the expenses to be reimbursed, Board Members shall follow the procedures contained in DCA Departmental Memoranda which are periodically disseminated by the DCA Director and are provided to Board Members.

Salary Per Diem

(BPC § 103)

Compensation in the form of salary per diem and reimbursement of travel and other related expenses for Board and Committee Members is regulated by BPC § 103.

In relevant part, this section provides for the payment of salary per diem for Board and Committee Members "for each day actually spent in the discharge of official duties," and provides that the Board and/or Committee Member "shall be reimbursed for traveling and other expenses necessarily incurred in the performance of official duties."

Accordingly, the following general guidelines shall be adhered to in the payment of salary per diem or reimbursement for travel:

Board Meetings:

Board Members shall be paid \$100 per diem for Board meeting attendance and \$100 per diem for Board meeting preparation.

2. Committee Meetings

Board Policy is to hold all committee meetings quarterly on the same day. Committee Members shall be paid \$100 per diem for meeting attendance and \$100 per diem for meeting preparation. If committee meetings are held outside of the quarterly committee schedule, per diems may be approved at the discretion of the Board President.

- 4.3. No salary per diem or reimbursement for travel-related expenses shall be paid to Board Members, except for attendance and meeting preparation at official Board or Committee Meetings and unless a substantial official service is performed by the Board Member. Attendance at gatherings, events, hearings, conferences or meetings, other than official Board or Committee Meetings, in which a substantial official service is performed, shall be approved in advance by the Board President. The Executive Officer shall be notified of the event and approval shall be obtained from the Board President prior to the Board Member's attendance.
- 2.4. The term "day actually spent in the discharge of official duties" shall mean such time as is expended from the commencement of a Board Meeting or Committee Meeting to the conclusion of that meeting. Where it is necessary for a Board Member to leave early from a meeting, the Board President shall determine if the member has provided a substantial service during the meeting and, if so, shall authorize payment of salary per diem and reimbursement for travel-related expenses.
- 3.5. Board Members will be provided with a copy of the salary per diem form submitted on their behalf.

For Board -specified work, Board Members will be compensated for actual time spent performing work authorized by the Board President. That work includes, but is not limited to, authorized attendance at other gatherings, events, meetings, hearings, or conferences, and committee work. That work does not include preparation time for Board or Committee Meetings. Board Members cannot claim salary per diem for time spent traveling to and from a Board or Committee Meeting.

Per Diem Expenses: Meals, lodging, and all appropriate incidental expenses incurred may be claimed when conducting State business while on travel status.

Per Diem Process for Board Members:

Each member must report their days worked on a timesheet and are compensated for each day worked \$100 (per diem).

Board Member timesheet needs to include:

- Month claiming per diem
- Dates claiming
- Place: Name of city where per diem is being claimed

- Time: start and end times Board Member conducted board business on that specific date
- Total hours: Total number of hours he/she conducted board business on that date*
- Service performed: committee meeting(s) attended, Board Meeting(s), etc

The EO must sign-off on the timesheet prior to submission to DCA's Office of Human Resources (OHR). OHR keys in the time and the check is issued (2-3 weeks) after it is keyed in by OHR

Board members are paid the \$100 per diem, in addition to their travel expenses reimbursements.

Additional Resources

- 1. State Administrative Manual: http://sam.dgs.ca.gov/TOC.aspx
- 2. Department of Finance: http://www.dof.ca.gov/

4. Selection of Officers and Committees

Officers of the Board

(BPC § 3014)

The Board shall elect from its members a President, Vice-President, and a Secretary to hold office for one year or until their successors are duly elected and qualified.

Roles and Responsibilities of Board Officers

(Board Policy)

President

- Board Business: Conducts the Board's business in a professional manner and with appropriate transparency, adhering to the highest ethical standards. Shall use Roberts Rules of Order as a guide and shall use the provisions of the Open Meeting Act during all Board Meetings.
- Board Vote: Conducts roll call vote.
- **Board Affairs:** Ensures that Board matters are handled properly, including preparation of pre-meeting materials, committee functioning and orientation of new Board Members.
- **Governance:** Ensures the prevalence of Board governance policies and practices, acting as a representative of the Board as a whole.
- Board Meeting Agendas: Develops agendas for meetings with the Executive Officer and Legal Counsel. Presides at Board Meetings.
- Executive Officer: Establishes search and selection committee for hiring an Executive Officer. The committee will work with the DCA on the search. Convenes Board discussions for evaluating Executive Officer each fiscal year.
- Board Committees: Seeks volunteers for committees and coordinates individual Board Member assignments. Makes sure each committee has a chairperson, and stays in touch with chairpersons to be sure that their work is carried out. Obtains debrief from each Board Committee chairperson and reports committee progress and actions to Board at the Board Meeting.
- Yearly Elections: Solicits nominees not less than 45 days prior to open elections at Board Meeting.
- Community and Professional Representation: Represents the Board in the community on behalf of the organization (as does the Executive Officer and Public Outreach Committee).

Vice President

- Board Business: Performs the duties and responsibilities of the President when the President is absent.
- Board Budget: Serves as the Board's budget liaison with staff and shall assist staff in the
 monitoring and reporting of the budget to the Board. Review budget change orders with
 staff.
- **Strategic Plan:** Serves as the Board's strategic planning liaison with staff and shall assist staff in the monitoring and reporting of the strategic plan to the Board.
- **Board Member On-Boarding:** Welcomes new members to the Board, is available to answer questions, and assist new Board Members with understanding their role and responsibilities. May participate in on-Boarding meeting with staff and new members.

Secretary

- Attendance: Calls roll to establish quorum
- Board Motions: Restates the motion prior to discussion.
- Board Business: Reviews draft minutes for accuracy.
- Board Minutes: Ensures accuracy and availability, including but not limited to date, time
 and location of meeting; list of those present and absent; list of items discussed; list of
 reports presented; and text of motions presented and description of their disposition.
 Reviews and provides edits to draft minutes which have been transcribed by staff following
 recorded webcasts, note taking and other methods to record public meetings.
- **Yearly Elections:** Reviews template for nominee statements and oversees the compilation of statements for inclusion in Board Meeting Materials.
- Board Documents: Maintains copies of administrative documents, e.g., Board Member Handbook, Administrative Law Book, Bagley-Keene Open Meeting Act for reference during Board Meeting.

Election of Officers

(Board Policy)

The Board elects the officers at the last meeting of the fiscal year. Officers serve a term of one-year, beginning July 1 of the next fiscal year. All officers may be elected on one motion or ballot as a slate of officers unless more than one Board Member is running per office. An officer may be re-elected and serve for more than one term.

Officer Vacancies

(Board Policy)

If an office becomes vacant during the year, an election shall be held at the next meeting. If the office of the President becomes vacant, the Vice President shall assume the office of the President until the election for President is held. Elected officers shall then serve the remainder of the term.

Committee Appointments

(Board Policy)

Notwithstanding the Dispensing Optician Committee, the President shall establish committees, whether standing or special, as necessary. The composition of the committees and the appointment of the members shall be determined by the Board President in consultation with the Vice President, Secretary and the Executive Officer. In determining the composition of each committee, the president shall solicit interest from the Board Members during a public meeting. The President shall strive to give each Board Member an opportunity to serve on at least one committee. Appointment of non-Board Members to a committee is subject to the approval of the Board.

Attendance of Committee Meetings

(GC § 11122.5 (c)(6))

- (a) As used in this article, "meeting" includes any congregation of a majority of the members of a state body at the same time and place to hear, discuss, or deliberate upon any item that is within the subject matter jurisdiction of the state body to which it pertains.
- (b) Except as authorized pursuant to Government Code § 11123, any use of direct communication, personal intermediaries, or technological devices that is employed by a majority of the members of the state body to develop a collective concurrence as to action to be taken on an item by the members of the state body is prohibited.
- (c) The prohibitions of this article do not apply to any of the following:
- (1) Individual contacts or conversations between a member of a state body and any other person.
- (2) The attendance of a majority of the members of a state body at a conference or similar gathering open to the public that involves a discussion of issues of general interest to the public or to public agencies of the type represented by the state body, provided that a majority of the members do not discuss among themselves, other than as part of the scheduled program, business of a specified nature that is within the subject matter jurisdiction of the state body. This paragraph is not intended to allow members of the public free admission to a conference or similar gathering at which the organizers have required other participants or registrants to pay fees or charges as a condition of attendance.
- (3) The attendance of a majority of the members of a state body at an open and publicized meeting organized to address a topic of state concern by a person or organization other than the state body, provided that a majority of the members do not discuss among themselves, other than as part of the scheduled program, business of a specific nature that is within the subject matter jurisdiction of the state body.
- (4) The attendance of a majority of the members of a state body at an open and noticed meeting of another state body or of a legislative body of a local agency as defined by § 54951, provided that a majority of the members do not discuss among themselves, other than as part of the scheduled meeting, business of a specific nature that is within the subject matter jurisdiction of the other state body.

- (5) The attendance of a majority of the members of a state body at a purely social or ceremonial occasion, provided that a majority of the members do not discuss among themselves business of a specific nature that is within the subject matter jurisdiction of the state body.
- (6) The attendance of a majority of the members of a state body at an open and noticed meeting of a standing committee of that body, provided that the members of the state body who are not members of the standing committee attend only as observers.

5. Board Administration and Staff

Board Administration

(DCA Reference Manual)

Board Members should be concerned primarily with formulating decisions on Board policies rather than decisions concerning the means for carrying out a specific course of action. It is inappropriate for Board Members to become involved in the details of program delivery. Strategies for the day-to-day management of programs, operations and staff shall be the responsibility of the Executive Officer. Board Members shall not interfere with day-to-day operations of the Board, which is the responsibility of the Executive Officer.

Board Staff

The Board's essential functions are comprised of ensuring Optometrists, opticians, and dispensers licensed or registered in the State of California meet professional examination requirements and follow legal, legislative and regulatory mandates. The Board is also responsible for enforcement of State of California requirements and regulations as they pertain to the Optometry and Opticianry profession.

- Licensing: Staff is responsible for evaluating applications for initial licensure, license renewals, providing certifications, issuing Fictitious Name Permits, monitoring continuing education, and providing license verifications to consumers and customer service to licensees accordingly.
- Examinations: Staff assists in the development of the law exam, which is necessary to ensure optometrists understand the California laws and regulations governing their practice. Staff also develops examination procedures.
- Legislative and Regulatory: Administrative staff is responsible for monitoring pending legislation impacting the practice of optometry, proposing legislative and regulatory amendments/additions for Board consideration, and assisting in implementing legislative/regulatory changes.
- Enforcement: Staff is responsible for ensuring consumer protection predominantly by processing consumer complaints, monitoring probationers, and providing customer service to licensees and consumers by providing information related to Board law.

Employees of the Board, with the exception of the Executive Officer, are civil service employees. Their employment, pay, benefits, discipline, termination, and conditions of employment are governed by a myriad of civil service laws and regulations and often by collective bargaining labor agreements. Because of this complexity, it is most appropriate that the Board delegate all authority and responsibility for management of the civil service staff to the Executive Officer. Board Members shall not intervene or become involved in specific day-to-day personnel transactions or matters.

Appointment of Executive Officer

(BPC § 3027)

The Board shall employ an Executive Officer and other necessary assistance in the carrying out of the provisions of the BPC, Chapter 7.

The Executive Officer serves at the pleasure of the Board Members who provide policy direction to the Executive Officer in the areas of program administration, legislative and regulatory development, strategic planning, and coordination of meetings. The Executive Officer shall not be a member of the Board. With the approval of the Director of Finance, the Board shall determine the salary of the Executive Officer. The Executive Officer shall be entitled to traveling and other necessary expenses in the performance of his/her duties as approved by the Board.

Executive Officer Evaluation

(Board Policy)

Board Members shall evaluate the performance of the Executive Officer on an annual basis.

Legal Counsel

Generally, the Office of the Attorney General represents the Board for litigation and represents complainant (the Executive Officer) for licensing and discipline cases. The DCA legal counsel assigned to the Board provides "in-house" counsel, assistance on closed session discipline and licensing matters. It is the Board's policy to have DCA counsel present in closed sessions held pursuant to government code section 11126(c)(3), including deliberations on petition hearings.

Strategic Planning

(Board Policy)

The Executive Committee shall have overall responsibility for the Board's strategic planning process. The Vice President shall serve as the Board's strategic planning liaison with staff and shall assist staff in the monitoring and reporting of the strategic plan to the Board. The Board will update the strategic plan every three years, with the option to use a facilitator to conduct the plan update. At the end of the fiscal year, an annual review conducted by the Board will evaluate the progress toward goal achievement as stated in the strategic plan and identify any areas that may require amending.

Board Budget

(Board Policy)

The Vice President shall serve as the Board's budget liaison with staff and shall assist staff in the monitoring and reporting of the budget to the Board. Staff will conduct an annual budget briefing with the Board with the assistance of the Vice President.

The Executive Officer or the Executive Officer's designee will attend and testify at legislative budget hearings and shall communicate all budget issues to the Administration and Legislation.

Press Releases

(Board Policy)

The Executive Officer, in coordination with the DCA's Public Information Office, may issue press releases with the approval of the Board President.

Legislation

(Board Policy)

In the event time constraints preclude Board action, the Board may delegate to the Executive Officer and the Board President and Vice President the authority to take action on legislation that would affect the practice of optometry, opticianry, or responsibilities of the Board. The Board shall be notified of such action as soon as possible.

6. Other Policies and Procedures

Board Member Orientation and Training

(BPC § 453)

Newly appointed members shall complete a training and orientation program provided by DCA within one year of assuming office. This one-day class will discuss Board Member obligations and responsibilities.

(GC § 11121.9, GC § 12950.1)

All Board Members shall complete all required training and submit compliance documentation, including but not limited to, the documents specified below:

- <u>Board Member Orientation Training</u> provided by the DCA (complete within one (1) year of assuming office).
- <u>Ethics Orientation Training</u> (complete within first six (6) months of assuming office) and every two (2) years thereafter.
- Conflict of Interest, Form 700 (submit annually), within 30 days of assuming office, and upon leaving the Board.
- <u>Sexual Harassment Prevention Training</u> (complete within first six (6) months of assuming office) and every two (2) years thereafter.
- <u>Defensive Drive Training</u> (if driving state vehicles, vehicles rented by the state or drive personal vehicles for state business) required once every four years

Upon assuming office, members will also receive a copy of the Bagley-Keene Open Meeting Act, which lists public meeting laws that provide the guidelines for Board Meetings. The current version of this Act can also be found at the following:

http://www.dca.ca.gov/publications/bagleykeene meetingact.pdf

Additional Board Member resources can be found at http://www.dcaboardmembers.ca.gov/. Business cards will be provided to each Board Member with the Board's name, address, telephone and fax number, and website address. A Board Member's business address, telephone and fax number, and email address may be listed on the card at the member's request.

Board Member Disciplinary Actions

(Board Policy)

The Board may censure a member if, after a hearing before the Board, the Board determines that the member has acted in an inappropriate manner. The President of the Board shall sit as chair of the hearing unless the censure involves the President's own actions, in which case the Vice President of the Board shall sit as chair. In accordance with the Open Meeting Act, the censure hearing shall be conducted in open session.

Removal of Board Members

(BPC §§ 106 and 106.5)

The Governor has the power to remove from office at any time any member of any Board appointed by him or her for continued neglect of duties required by law or for incompetence or unprofessional or dishonorable conduct. The Governor may also remove from office a Board Member who directly or indirectly discloses examination questions to an applicant for examination for licensure.

Resignation of Board Members

(GC § 1750)

In the event that it becomes necessary for a Board Member to resign, a letter shall be sent to the appropriate appointing authority (Governor, Senate Rules Committee, or Speaker of the Assembly) with the effective date of the resignation. State law requires written notification. A copy of this letter shall also be sent to the Director of DCA, the Board President, and the Executive Officer.

Conflict of Interest

(GC § 87100)

No Board Member may make, participate in making, or in any way attempt to use his or her official position to influence a governmental decision in which he or she knows or has reason to know he or she has a financial interest. Any Board Member who has a financial interest shall disqualify him or herself from making or attempting to use his or her official position to influence the decision. Any Board Member who feels he or she is entering into a situation where there is a potential for a conflict of interest should immediately consult the Executive Officer or the Board's legal counsel.

Contact with Candidates, Applicants and Licensees

(Board Policy)

Board Members shall not intervene on behalf of a candidate or an applicant for licensure for any reason. Nor shall they intervene on behalf of a licensee. All inquiries regarding licenses, applications and enforcement matters should be referred to the Executive Officer.

Communication with Other Organizations and Individuals

(Board Policy)

Any and all representations made on behalf of the Board or Board Policy must be made by the Executive Officer or Board President, unless approved otherwise. All correspondence shall be issued on the Board's standard letterhead and will be created and disseminated by the Executive Officer.

Gifts from Candidates

(Board Policy)

Gifts of any kind to Board Members or the staff from candidates for licensure with the Board shall not be permitted.

Request for Records Access

(Board Policy)

No Board Member may access the file of a licensee or candidate without the Executive Officer's knowledge and approval of the conditions of access. Records or copies of records shall not be removed from the Office of the Board.

Ex Parte Communications

(GC § 11430.10 et seq.)

The Government Code contains provisions prohibiting *ex parte* communications. An *ex parte* communication is a communication to the decision-maker made by one party to an enforcement action without participation by the other party. While there are specified exceptions to the general prohibition, the key provision is found in subdivision (a) of § 11430.10, which states:

"While the proceeding is pending, there shall be no communication, direct or indirect, regarding any issue in the proceeding to the presiding officer from an employee or representative of an agency that is a party or from an interested person outside the agency, without notice and an opportunity for all parties to participate in the communication."

Board Members are prohibited from an *ex parte* communication with Board enforcement staff while a proceeding is pending. Occasionally an applicant who is being formally denied licensure, or a licensee against whom disciplinary action is being taken, will attempt to directly contact Board Members or attend a meeting.

If the communication is written, the person should read only far enough to determine the nature of the communication. Once he or she realizes it is from a person against whom an action is pending, they should reseal the documents and send them to the Executive Officer.

If a Board Member receives a telephone call from an applicant or licensee against whom an action is pending, he or she should immediately tell the person they cannot speak to them about the matter. If the person insists on discussing the case, he or she should be told that the Board Member will be required to recuse him or herself from any participation in the matter. Therefore, continued discussion is of no benefit to the applicant or licensee.

If a Board Member believes that he or she has received an unlawful *ex parte* communication, he or she should contact the Executive Officer promptly.

Additional Resources:

- 1. Board Member Orientation Training:
 - http://www.dcaboardmembers.ca.gov/training/orientation.shtml
- 2. Ethics Orientation Training:
 - http://www.dcaboardmembers.ca.gov/training/ethics_orientation.shtml
- 3. Conflict of Interest, Form 700:
 - http://www.dcaboardmembers.ca.gov/member_info/form_700.shtml
- 4. Sexual Harassment Prevention Training:
 - http://www.dcaboardmembers.ca.gov/training/harassment prevention.shtml
- 5. Defensive Driver Training: http://www.dgs.ca.gov/orim/Programs/DDTOnlineTraining.aspx
- 6. DCA Board Member Resource Center: http://www.dcaboardmembers.ca.gov/

7. Complaint and Disciplinary Process

The Board conducts disciplinary proceedings in accordance with the Administrative Procedure Act, <u>GC § 11500</u>, and those sections that follow. The Board conducts investigations and hearings pursuant to <u>Government Code §§ 11180 through 11191</u>. The Board also uses its <u>Uniform Standards Related to Substance Abuse and Disciplinary Guidelines, in regulation,</u> as a guide when determining appropriate levels of discipline.

Typically, the disciplinary process begins with a complaint. Complaints can come to the Board via consumers, optometrists, and other agencies. Under Business and Professions Code 800 et seq., civil judgments or settlement against a licensee that exceeds three thousand dollars (\$3,000) must be reported to the Board by an insurer or licensee. These will result in an enforcement investigation.

To begin an investigation, the Board's enforcement staff determines jurisdiction over a complaint case. If jurisdiction has been established, enforcement staff begins its investigation by requesting permission to review the patient's medical file (if pertinent to the complaint) and notifies the optometrist that a complaint has been made.

Enforcement staff determines if a violation of the Optometry Practice Act or other applicable statutes and regulations has occurred by verifying facts to validate a complaint allegation. This is generally accomplished by gathering statements, patient records, billings, and insurance claims, etc. The Board may also submit the case to the Division of Investigation (DOI) for further investigation as DOI investigators are given authority of peace officers by the Business and Professions Code while engaged in their duties. Therefore, these investigators are authorized more investigative privileges than Board staff.

The Board may also seek the aid of an expert witness when the enforcement team needs an expert opinion to determine if the licensee in question breached the standard of care.

If it is determined that the subject's acts constitute a violation of law, the completed investigative report is submitted to the California Office of the Attorney General. The assigned Deputy Attorney General will review the case to determine if the evidence supports filing of an accusation against the subject for a violation of the law. If it is determined appropriate, an accusation is prepared and served upon the subject and he or she is given the opportunity to request a hearing to contest the charges.

The following is a list of allegations for which the Board may take action:

- Unprofessional conduct;
- Gross negligence;
- Sexual misconduct;
- Conviction of a substantially related crime;
- Substance abuse; and
- Insurance fraud.

After the Board files an accusation, the case may be resolved by a stipulated settlement: which is a written agreement between parties to which the person is charged admits to certain violations and agrees that a particular disciplinary order may be imposed.

Stipulations are subject to adoption by the Board If a stipulated settlement cannot be negotiated, or if a settlement is rejected, the case proceeds to a hearing before an Administrative Law Judge (ALJ) of the Office of Administrative Hearings. The hearing may last anywhere from one day to several months, depending on the complexity of the case and the defense. During the hearing, both sides may call expert witnesses to support their views. After both sides have argued their case, the judge issues a proposed decision, which is then submitted to the Board for consideration.

If the Board rejects the proposed decision, Board Members obtain a transcript of the hearing, review the decision and decide the matter based upon the administrative record. If dissatisfied with the Board's decision, the respondent may petition for reconsideration or he or she may contest it by filing a writ of mandate in the appropriate superior court.

Deciding to Adopt or Reject a Proposed Decision

Upon being presented with a proposed disciplinary or licensing decision from an ALJ, each Board Member is asked to either adopt or Reject the action. Accordingly, the following should be considered when making a decision:

- Factors for consideration when deciding to adopt an ALJ's proposed decision
 - The summary of the evidence supports the findings of fact, and the findings support the conclusions of law.
 - The law and standards of practice are interpreted correctly.
 - In those cases in which witness credibility is crucial to the decision, the findings
 of fact include a determination based substantially on a witness' credibility, and
 the determination identifies specific evidence of the observed demeanor,
 manner, or attitude of the witness that supports the credibility determination.
 - The penalty fits within the disciplinary guidelines or any deviation from those guidelines has been adequately explained.
 - If probation is granted, the terms and conditions of probation provide the necessary public protection.
- Factors for consideration when deciding to Reject an ALJ's proposed decision
 - The proposed decision reflects the ALJ clearly abused his/her discretion.
 - The ALJ made an error in applying the relevant standard of practice or burden of proof for the issues in controversy at the hearing.
 - The witness's credibility is crucial to the decision and the findings of fact include a determination based substantially on a witness' credibility; but the determination does not identify specific evidence of the observed demeanor, manner, or attitude, of the witness that supports the credibility determination.
 - The ALJ made an error in interpreting the licensing law and/or regulations.

 The ALJ made correct conclusions of law and properly applied the standards of practice but the level of discipline proposed is substantially less than is appropriate to protect the public.

Note: The Board may not increase a cost recovery reward.

Reviewing the Record and Preparing to Discuss and Render a Decision after Rejection

Should the Board reject a proposed decision by the ALJ must review the factual and legal findings to render a determination. The following guidance is provided to Board Members when reviewing the case record:

- Reviewing the Administrative Record
 - The Accusation
 - Make note of the code §s charged and brief description of the §s (e.g. B&P 3110(b) – gross negligence; B&P 3110 (d) – incompetence).
 - Read the facts that are alleged as they stand to prove or disprove the code violations. The burden to prove the violations by "clear and convincing evidence to a reasonable certainty" rests on the Board.
 - The Proposed Decision
 - Factual Findings. Review the factual findings and determine if they and/or testimony prove violations. Note that expert testimony may be necessary to prove the violations.
 - Legal conclusions (determination of issues). Determine if any proven facts constitute a violation of the code §.
 - Order. Review the order and determine if the penalty is appropriate per the violations found and if it is consistent with the Disciplinary Guidelines.
 If not, determine if there is a basis for which the record deviated from the guidelines.
 - The Transcript
 - Sufficiency of the Evidence. Determine if the evidence introduced is clear and convincing to a reasonable certainty to prove each factual allegation.
 - Lay Witnesses. Determine if the testimony provided by witnesses prove factual allegations. Refer back to the ALJ's credibility findings.
 - Expert Witnesses. Which expert's testimony was given the most weight by the ALJ? If a Board Member does not agree with the ALJ's findings, the Board Member must determine which evidence in the record supports their conclusion.
 - Written Arguments received from parties after rejection of a proposed decision.
 - Is the written argument from each party persuasive?

• Do the parties cite to the administrative record/transcript? This is not required, but may bear on the persuasiveness of a party's argument.

Additional Resources

1. Uniform Standards Related to Substance Abuse and Disciplinary Guidelines: http://www.optometry.ca.gov/formspubs/uniform_standards.pdf

8. California's Legislative Process

The California State Legislature consists of two houses: the Senate and the Assembly. The Senate has 40 members and the Assembly has 80 members.

All legislation begins as an idea or concept. Should the Board take an idea to legislation, it will act as its sponsor.

In order to move an idea or concept toward legislation the Board must attain a Senator or Assembly Member to author it as a bill. Once a legislator has been identified as an author, the legislation will proceed to the Legislative Counsel where a bill is drafted. The legislator will introduce the bill in a house (if a Senator authors a bill, it will be introduced to the Senate; if an Assembly Member authors a bill, it will be introduced to the Assembly). This house is called the House of Origin.

Once a bill is introduced on the floor of its house, it is sent to the Office of State Printing. At this time, it may not be acted upon until 30 days after the date that it was introduced. After the allotted time has lapsed, the bill moves to the Rules Committee of its house to be assigned to a corresponding Policy Committee for hearing.

During committee hearing, the author presents the bill to the committee and witnesses provide testimony in support or opposition of the bill. At this time, amendments may be proposed and/or taken. Bills can be amended multiple times. Additionally, during these hearings, a Board representative (Board Chair, Executive Officer, and/or staffer) may be called upon to testify in favor of (or in opposition to) the bill.

Following these proceedings, the committee votes to pass the bill, pass it as amended, or defeat it. The bill may also be held in the committee without a vote, if it appears likely that it will not pass. In the case of the Appropriations (or "Fiscal") Committee, the bill may be held in the "Suspense File" if the committee members determine that the bill's fiscal impact is too great, as weighed against the priorities of other bills that also impact the state's finances. A bill is passed in committee by a majority vote.

If the bill is passed by committee, it returns to the floor of its House of Origin and is read a second time. Next, the bill is placed on third reading and is eligible for consideration by the full house in a floor vote. Bill analyses are prepared prior to this reading. During the third reading, the author explains the bill and members discuss and cast their vote. Bills that raise taxes, take effect immediately or place a proposition on the ballot require a 2/3 vote, which would require 27 votes in the Senate and 54 votes (two-thirds vote) in the Assembly to be passed. Other bills require majority vote. If a bill is defeated, its author may seek reconsiderations and another vote.

Once a bill has been approved by the House of Origin, it is submitted to the second house where the aforementioned process is repeated. Here, if an agreement is not reached, the bill dies or is sent to a two-house committee where members can come to a compromise. However, if an agreement is made, the bill is returned to both houses as a conference report to be voted upon.

Should both houses approve a bill, it proceeds to the Governor who can either sign the bill to law, allow it to become law without signature, or veto it. If the legislation is passed during the course of the regular session, the Governor must act within 12 days. However, the Governor has 30 days to sign bills that are passed during the final days of the legislative year, usually in August or early September. A two-thirds vote from both houses can override the Governor's decision to veto a bill.

Bills that are passed by the legislature and approved by the Governor are assigned a chapter number by the Secretary of State. Chaptered bills typically become part of the California Codes and the Board may enforce it as statute once it becomes effective. Most bills are effective on the first day of January the following year; however, matters of urgency take effect immediately.

For a graphic overview of California's legislative process, see the attached diagram at the end of this section.

Positions on Legislation

As a regulatory body, the Board can propose its own legislative proposals or take a position on a current piece of legislation.

At Board Meetings, staff may present current legislation that is of potential interest to the Board and/or which may directly impact the Board and the practice of optometry. When the Board attains research on legislation, it can take a position on the matter.

Possible positions include:

- **No Position:** The Board may decide that the bill is outside the Board's jurisdiction or that it has other reasons to not have any position on the bill. The Board would not generally testify on such a bill.
- **Neutral**: If a bill poses no problems or concerns to the Board, the Board may choose to adopt a neutral position.
- Neutral if Amended: The Board may take this position if there are minor problems with the bill but, providing they are amended, the intent of the legislation does not impede with Board processes.
- **Support:** This position may be taken if the Board supports the legislation and has no recommended changes.
- **Support if Amended:** This position may be taken if the Board has amendments and if accepted, the Board will support the legislation.
- **Oppose:** The Board may opt to oppose a bill if it negatively impacts consumers or is against the Board's own objectives.
- Oppose Unless Amended: The Board may take this position unless the objectionable language is removed. This is a more common and substantive stance than Neutral if Amended.

Board Members can access bill language, analyses, and vote history at http://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/ and watch all legislative hearings online at www.calchannel.com.

Insert diagram The Life Cycle of Legislation

9. Regulations

Regulations and statutes govern the Board. Regulations interpret or make specific laws that are enforced or administered by the Board.

In order to prepare a rulemaking action, the Board is required to: (1) express terms of proposed regulation (the proposed text), (2) determine fiscal impact, (3) create a statement of reasons for that regulation, and (4) post notice of proposed rulemaking.

The issuance of a notice of proposed regulation initiates a rule making action. To do this, the Board creates a notice to be published in the California Regulatory Notice Register and mailed to interested parties. It must also post the notice, proposed text, and statement of reasons for the rulemaking action on its website.

Once the notice has been posted, the Administrative Procedure Act (APA) requires a 45-day comment period from interested parties before the Board may proceed further with the proposed regulation. During this time the Board can also decide if it wants to hold a public hearing to discuss the proposed rulemaking action. However, if it opts against this, but an interested person requests a hearing at least 15 days prior to the end of the written comment period, the Board must offer notice of and hold a public hearing to satisfy public request.

Following the initial comment period, the Board will often decide to revise its proposal. If it chooses to do so, APA procedures require that the agency assess each change and categorize them as (a) non-substantial, (b) substantial and sufficiently related, or (c) substantial and not sufficiently related. Any change that has been categorized as substantial and sufficiently related must be available for public comment for at least 15 days before the change is adopted in the proposal. All comments must then be considered by the Board.

Additionally, if the Board cites new material that has not been available to the public while revising the proposal, these new references must be presented to the public for 15 days.

The Board is also responsible for summarizing and responding on record to public comments submitted during each allotted period. These are to be included as part of the final statement of reasons. By doing so, the agency demonstrates that it has understood and considered all relevant material presented to it before adopting, amending, or repealing a regulation.

After the Board has fulfilled this process, it must adopt a final version of the proposed rulemaking decision. Once this has been accomplished, the rulemaking action must be submitted to the Office of Administrative Law (OAL) for review within a year from the date the notice was published. OAL has 30 days to review the action.

During its review, OAL must determine if the rulemaking action satisfies the standards set forth by APA. These standards are: necessity, authority, consistency, clarity, non-duplication, and reference. It must also have satisfied all procedural requirements governed by the APA.

If OAL deems that the rulemaking action satisfies the aforementioned standards, it files the regulation with the Secretary of State and it is generally effective within 30 days. The regulation is also printed in the California Code of Regulations.

If OAL, however, determines that the action does not satisfy these standards, it returns the regulation to the Board which can revise the text, post notice of change for another comment period, and, finally, resubmit the proposed regulation to OAL for review; or, the Board may appeal to the governor.

Diagrams on the next two pages provide a graphical overview of the rulemaking process.

Insert Diagram The Rulemaking Process

Insert Diagram OAL Review